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Their efforts ultimately paid off in 1942 when 
Community Memorial Hospital, as it was then 
called, opened its doors. 

Throughout its history, CMH has often had 
to overcome challenges that health care pro-
viders in major metropolitan areas do not face. 
Rural health care providers like CMH often 
have more difficulty recruiting staff. They also 
serve a larger geographical area than their 
counterparts in more urban areas. Despite 
these challenges, over the years CMH has de-
veloped into a first-class health care facility, 
offering excellent health care services to my 
constituents. 

Today, CMH is a 96-bed general hospital 
with 46 beds for medical and surgical patients, 
including a four-bed intensive care unit and a 
six-room Family Life Obstetric Center. CMH 
also offers emergency care, 24 hours a day 
and 7 days a week. The hospital’s urgent care 
walk-in clinic is also open every day in the 
health center. 

CMH also offers both inpatient and out-
patient services in surgery, laboratory, 
cardiopulmonary, X-ray, nuclear medicine di-
agnostic ultrasound, CT scanning, MRI, mam-
mography, bone densitometry, and physical 
therapy. The hospital’s medical staff includes 
specialists in the areas of anesthesiology, car-
diology, emergency medicine, dermatology, 
family medicine, internal medicine, general 
surgery, obstetrics and gynecology, neurology, 
otolaryngology, pediatrics, oncology, urology, 
radiology, ophthalmology, orthopedic surgery, 
oral surgery and pathology. 

The hospital has also dedicated a great deal 
of effort and time towards educating members 
of the community about important health 
issues. CMH offers several free classes in 
smoking cessation and in diabetes education. 
Childbirth education classes have also been 
recently re-introduced, providing important 
education to expecting parents. 

CMH has registered pharmacists on staff at 
CMH and available around the clock. The hos-
pital houses audiology and speech therapy 
services. 

Thanks to generous donations and support 
from the community, the hospital continues to 
improve, with several recent additions. The 
hospital recently updated their Intensive Care 
Unit Family Waiting Room. The hospital also 
enjoys a newly expanded Nurses’ Station. Re-
modeling work and technology updates are 
also being made in the Radiology Department. 
Other projects to help grow and improve the 
hospital remain on the horizon, including plans 
for developing a Cardiac Wellness Center. 

CMH describes its own greatest asset as 
the dedicated men and women who work in 
the hospital to care for their friends and neigh-
bors. The hospital is currently the largest em-
ployer in Cheboygan County with over 500 
employees on the payroll. 

Throughout the years, the hospital’s leader-
ship has set the tone of excellence that de-
fines CMH. Today, the hospital is led by Presi-
dent and CEO Barbara Cliff; Board of Trust-
ees Chair Michael Konicki; and the President 
of their Medical Staff David Dram, M.D. 

In addition to the hospital’s 500 employees, 
who make caring for their neighbors and 
friends their daily business, the hospital enjoys 
the support of many tireless volunteers and 
auxiliary members. Anyone who has spent any 
length of time in a hospital can attest that the 
quality of the experience can hinge on the atti-
tude of the caregivers. Those receiving care at 

Cheboygan Memorial Hospital are treated by 
professionals with positive attitudes and warm, 
kindly demeanors. 

Madam Speaker, this year CMH is cele-
brating ‘‘65 Years of Caring.’’ As this institution 
celebrates 65 years of service to my constitu-
ents, I would salute its employees—past and 
present—the people who make the hospital 
the excellent caregiver that it is. I would ask, 
Madam Speaker, that you and the entire U.S. 
House of Representatives join me in recog-
nizing the fine work of CMH and paying tribute 
to this important northern Michigan health care 
provider. 
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RECOGNIZING EMILY PEEPLES 

HON. JAMES P. McGOVERN 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, October 25, 2007 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today in recognition of Emily Peeples of 
Shrewsbury, Massachusetts. A talented and 
intelligent young woman, Emily has been 
named one of the recipients for the Eleanor 
Roosevelt Humanitarian Youth Award from the 
Shrewsbury Democratic Town Committee. 

A graduate of Shrewsbury High School, 
Emily was active in all parts of high school life. 
She was an officer of the Young Democrats in 
addition to other groups, and was on volleyball 
and lacrosse teams. She was elected to Anti- 
Defamation League Interfaith Youth Leader-
ship Camp, which teaches acceptance and 
community involvement. Emily also achieved 
the Silver Award for Girl Scouts during her 
time in high school. 

Now a freshman at the University of Wis-
consin, Emily is continuing her involvement. 
She has joined the College Democrats, the 
Campus Liaisons, and is running as a fresh-
man representative to the student council. 

I would like to take this moment to wish 
Emily luck on her campaign and ask my col-
leagues to help me honor her for winning this 
award. 
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HONORING NATIONAL HIRSCHFELD 

HON. MARK UDALL 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, October 25, 2007 

Mr. UDALL of Colorado. Madam Speaker, I 
rise today to acknowledge the 100th anniver-
sary of National Hirschfeld Press, Inc. in Den-
ver, Colorado. National Hirschfeld is the larg-
est digital and commercial printing company in 
the western United States. 

National Hirschfeld was opened in 1907 by 
A.B. Hirschfeld with only a $35 hand press, 
which still sits in their lobby today. Only 19 
years old at the time, A.B. Hirschfeld used his 
experience from working at his brother’s print 
shop in Cincinnati to make National Hirschfeld 
a success. 

The company eventually became a family 
business, spanning three generations, all of 
which have contributed greatly to the eco-
nomic and social fabric of Colorado. A.B. 
Hirschfeld’s son, Edward, carried on the family 
tradition, and started working at the store 
when he was 15 years old. Now, A.B. 

Hirschfeld is run by the third generation of 
printers, represented by Barry Hirschfeld. In 
December 2005, this family-owned printing 
store expanded by merging with two other 
printing companies to become National 
Hirschfeld. 

Through the years, National Hirschfeld has 
made significant contributions to Colorado. 
The company has published inaugural pro-
grams for the Denver Bears, the Denver Bron-
cos and the Colorado Rockies. 

The Hirschfeld family has also been in-
volved in many philanthropic efforts in Denver. 
They are a genuine all-American success 
story. 

Madam Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join 
me in acknowledging National Hirschfeld and 
their employees for their commitment to 
uniquely serving their community. I congratu-
late all of them and wish the company another 
100 years of success. 
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THE FREE SPEECH HYPOCRISY AT 
GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVER-
SITY 

HON. TED POE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, October 25, 2007 

Mr. POE. Madam Speaker, it’s Islamo-Fas-
cism Awareness Week. This week involves 
events on college and university campuses 
across the Nation to promote awareness of 
the ideology that motivates terrorist groups like 
al Qaeda and Hamas. 

While this event has sparked free speech 
debates on college campuses across the 
country, it has also revealed hypocrisies that 
exist in ‘‘free speech.’’ 

On October 8th, antiwar student activists 
covered the George Washington University 
campus with anti-Muslim posters. We now 
know that this was a hoax targeted at con-
servative student-members of the Young 
America’s Foundation. Right after the posters 
appeared on the campus, the George Wash-
ington University Student Association Vice 
President, Brand Kroeger said he ‘‘would sup-
port expulsion’’ of the responsible students. 

The George Washington University Adminis-
tration brought the conservative students into 
its office, presumed the students were guilty, 
and pressured the students to sign a state-
ment disavowing hate speech. The students 
refused to sign the statement and said they 
were innocent. The students were then 
dragged before a university ‘‘peace forum’’ 
and subjected to heckles from their fellow stu-
dents. After all of this, 7 antiwar activist stu-
dents took responsibility. These 7 students 
said the entire event was just a hoax. Guess 
what happened to the 7 responsible students? 
Nothing! No disciplinary action at all! The hy-
pocrisy at American universities is appalling. If 
you are a liberal student, you can say any-
thing. If you are a conservative student, you 
are denied free speech by the public univer-
sity. 

It seems that if you have one viewpoint, uni-
versities will punish and ridicule you, but if you 
agree with the universities, you’ll be able to 
say whatever you want. There doesn’t seem 
to be any equal opportunity in free speech on 
college campuses. 

Colleges and universities preach liberal 
viewpoints without presenting the other side. 
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The politically correct nature of our higher 
education sparked the creation of Islamo-Fas-
cism Week. 

During this week, students on college cam-
puses across America will host events to edu-
cate students on issues that are not ad-
dressed inside of the classroom. The events 
include ‘‘teach in’’ panels and sit-ins on Wom-
en’s Studies Department classes, to protest 
the absence of courses that focus on the op-
pression of women in Islam. 

Islamic oppression of women will be the key 
focus of this week. In one horrific example of 
Islamic oppression, young Islamic schoolgirls 
were shot to death in Saudi Arabia when they 
fled a burning building without their veils. In 
another example, an Islamic teenager was 
buried before being stoned to death for al-
leged sexual offenses. 

The Muslim American Society is protesting 
this week of events. The Society claims that 
this event is hate speech and promotes intol-
erance of Muslims. This isn’t true. The event 
promotes awareness and intolerance of radical 
Muslim extremists and rightfully so. These ex-
tremists want to kill Americans. We should be 
intolerant of them. 

Muslim extremists are responsible for 9/11, 
for the USS Cole bombing, for Embassy 
bombings, and they target our soldiers abroad. 
We also know that Islamo-Fascists have 
waged a jihad, or a holy war, against America. 

The term ‘‘Islamo-Fascism’’ is not hate 
speech. It is not degrading to all Muslims. It 
degrades radical Muslim extremists. The term 
‘‘Italian Fascism’’ doesn’t smear all Italians. It 
smears radical Italian extremists. There is a 
difference between Muslims and radical 
Jihadists, who seek to destroy and murder 
people indiscriminately. 

Islamo-fascism Awareness Week is a wake- 
up call for American students. Our classrooms 
need to stop worrying about political correct-
ness and start educating our students on the 
truth. The truth is that radical Muslim extrem-
ists are the greatest danger that exists for 
Americans at home and abroad. The truth is 
that women are oppressed by Islamic extrem-
ists. The truth is that we need to stop gar-
nering sympathy for the enemy and start con-
fronting those against America. 

And that’s just the way it is. 
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HONORING THE VETERANS OF 
FOREIGN WARS RHINE POST 2729 
ON ITS 75TH ANNIVERSARY 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, October 25, 2007 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Madam Speaker, I rise today 
to honor the VFW Rhine Post 2729 of Chicago 
as they celebrate their 75th anniversary. 
Through their dedicated and unwavering serv-
ice to their community and their country, the 
veterans of the Rhine Post continue a strong 
tradition of patriotism and duty. 

When the Rhine Post received its charter on 
October 29, 1932, it was made up of a group 
of 21 World War I veterans. With great deter-
mination and hard work, this handful of men 
managed to keep the organization afloat 
through the Great Depression, distinguishing 
themselves with their patriotic events and dis-
plays. 

After World War II, the Rhine Post experi-
enced an influx of veterans as the remaining 
16 members focused on recruitment and 
membership. When the group was over 100 
strong, they realized the need for a new hall. 
With industry and diligence, they purchased 
vacant property and in 1955 completed their 
new building. The Rhine Post on South Archer 
Avenue continues to serve today as a commu-
nity landmark and as a place of camaraderie 
for our Nation’s heroes. 

Throughout their long history, the veterans 
of Rhine Post 2729 have taken pride in their 
championship senior rifle and drill team, which 
won seven consecutive championships. Serv-
ice to their community has also been a great 
source of pride, as the Rhine Post hosted Me-
morial Day Parades along Archer Avenue for 
many years. The Rhine Post continues their 
worthy tradition of community service by spon-
soring the Voice of Democracy scholarship 
program, visiting hospitalized veterans, distrib-
uting American flags, and assisting senior citi-
zens whenever possible. 

I rise today to recognize the Veterans of 
Foreign Wars Rhine Post 2729 on their 75th 
anniversary. Through their staunch patriotism 
and outstanding contributions to their commu-
nity, the veterans of the Rhine Post nobly con-
tinue the legacy of service they began when 
they first answered the call of duty. I com-
mend them for their ongoing community work 
and their courageous service to our country in 
time of war. I am honored that my district is 
home to such an exceptional organization, and 
I am proud to congratulate them on their 75th 
anniversary. 

f 

RECOGNIZING JASON PALITSCH 

HON. JAMES P. McGOVERN 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, October 25, 2007 

Mr. MCGOVERN. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today in recognition of Jason Palitsch of 
Shrewbury, Mssachusetts. Jason’s enthusiasm 
for the political process has led to his selec-
tion to receive the Eleanor Roosevelt Humani-
tarian Youth Award from the Shrewsbury 
Democratic Town Committee. 

Currently a freshman at Northeastern Uni-
versity, Jason has already become active in 
politics. He is the president of the ‘‘North-
eastern for Hillary’’ group and will become Po-
litical Director of the College Democrats group 
in the spring. 

Jason’s political activism began while he 
was a student at Shrewsbury High School. 
While there, he co-founded and was the first 
president of the Shrewsbury High School 
Young Democrats club. He was also a mem-
ber and officer of numerous other student or-
ganizations during his 4 years at Shrewsbury 
High School, including Amnesty International, 
Political Action Group, Student Council, and 
the student newspaper. 

Jason is a passionate and likable young 
man who has a bright future in whatever pro-
fession he chooses to work in. I congratulate 
Jason on this award and his enthusiasm for 
politics. 

IN RECOGNITION OF JULIUS 
CIACCIA, JR. 

HON. DENNIS J. KUCINICH 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, October 25, 2007 

Mr. KUCINICH. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to honor Julius Ciaccia, Jr., who recently 
retired after dedicating over 30 years of serv-
ice to the city of Cleveland, Ohio. Mr. Ciaccia 
began his career in city government in 1976, 
and served the city with distinction until his re-
tirement. 

I am particularly proud to be honoring Mr. 
Ciaccia today due to the fact that I have 
known him personally for quite some time. As 
mayor of Cleveland, in the year 1979, I ap-
pointed Mr. Ciaccia as the Commissioner of 
the Cleveland Division of Water. He was able 
to invest over $1 billion in improvements that 
led to improved drinking water delivery and 
helped make Cleveland a healthier and more 
vibrant city during his time in this position. 

In addition to his leadership in city govern-
ment, Mr. Ciaccia has worked on a federal 
level as well, serving on the board of the As-
sociation of Metropolitan Water Agencies 
(AMWA) from 1988 to present day; he was 
president of AMWA between 1996 to 1998. In 
honor of his exceptional contributions to the 
improvement of drinking water supply man-
agement, he was awarded the prominent 
President’s Award in 1999. 

Madam Speaker and colleagues, please join 
me in thanking Julius Ciaccia for all of the 
hard work, dedication, and pride that he has 
given the city of Cleveland during his admi-
rable career. He has served the citizens with 
a zeal for his work that is rarely seen, and for 
that, he is applauded. I hope you will join me 
in wishing Mr. Ciaccia the best of luck in his 
future venture towards becoming the executive 
director of the Northeast Ohio Regional Sewer 
District. 

f 

ANNIVERSARY OF THE ANTIOCH 
MISSIONARY BAPTIST CHURCH 
IN DECATUR, ILLINOIS 

HON. PHIL HARE 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, October 25, 2007 

Mr. HARE. Madam Speaker, I rise today to 
commemorate the 150th anniversary of the 
Antioch Missionary Baptist Church in Decatur, 
Illinois. 

The beginning of the church was the idea of 
Maria Carr, affectionately known as ‘‘Grandma 
Carr,’’ who in 1854 escaped slavery through 
the Underground Railroad and settled in Deca-
tur, Illinois. Grandma Carr, along with Mrs. Gil-
bert Vernon and Mrs. Emily Stains held week-
ly prayer meetings at their homes with the 
goal of establishing a local community church 
based on the principles of equality and civil 
rights. 

With the help of Captain David L. Allen, a 
white Christian, their wish came true. He of-
fered a small frame building to the church 
group and officially donated ownership of the 
land in 1858. The first pastor of Antioch was 
Reverend Tom Reasoner. 

With simple beginnings, the church devel-
oped a rich history of diversity and faith. The 
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